
CITY OF CORNING 
SPECIAL CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

 

TUESDAY MAY 30, 2023 
CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

794 THIRD STREET 
 
 

This is an Equal Opportunity Program; Federal Law prohibits discrimination.  
Complaints of discrimination may be filed with the Secretary of Agriculture, 
Washington, D.C. 20250. 
 

In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act and Title VI.  If you need 
special assistance or translation services to participate in this meeting, please 
contact the City Clerk’s Office at 530/824-7033 or via email at llinnet@corning.org.  
Notification in advance of the meeting will enable the City to make reasonable 
arrangements to ensure accessibility to this meeting. 
 

A. CALL TO ORDER:  5:00 p.m. 
 

B. ROLL CALL: Council: Dave Demo 
  Jose “Chuy” Valerio 
  Shelly Hargens 
  Lisa Lomeli 
  Mayor: Robert Snow 
 

The Brown Act requires that the Council provide the opportunity for people in the 
audience to briefly address the Council on the subject(s) scheduled for tonight’s closed 
session.  Is there anyone wanting to comment on the subject(s) the Council will be 
discussing in closed session?  If so, please come to the podium, identify yourself and give 
us your comments. 
 

C. PUBLIC COMMENTS:   
 

D. REGULAR AGENDA:   
 

1. Presentation of the Fiscal Year 2023-2024 Program of Service and Annual 
Budget 
 

 
 

E. ADJOURN AND REPORT ON CLOSED SESSION:   
 
 
 
 
 

POSTED:  THURSDAY, MAY 26, 2023 



 

 

ITEM NO.:  J-1 
PRESENTATION OF FISCAL YEAR 2023-
2024 PROGRAM OF SERVICE AND 
ANNUAL BUDGET 
 

May 30, 2023 
 
 

TO:   HONORABLE MAYOR AND COUNCIL MEMBERS 
  OF THE CITY OF CORNING 
 

FROM:  KRISTINA MILLER, CITY MANAGER 
  ROY SEILER, CPA; ACCOUNTING CONSULTANT 
  MARIANNA BRIMM, ACCOUNTING MANAGER 
 
 

INTRODUCTION: 
 

City Staff hereby presents the City Council with the proposed “Annual Program of 
Service and Fiscal Year 2023-2024 City Budget”. 
 

BACKGROUND: 
 

Attached you will find the proposed FY 2023/2024 budget. The one-half cent sales tax 
(Measure A) is estimated to yield $1,450,000 in FY 2023/2024. A significant amount of capital 
improvement is proposed to be funded this year. There are also significant increases to salaries 
and benefits as a result of the Memorandum’s of Understanding being approved with the Public 
Safety, Dispatch, Management, and Miscellaneous bargaining units. The following additional 
personnel are proposed as well: 

Full-Time Maintenance Worker/Meter Reader 
Police Officer promoted to Detective 

 Administration Assistant 
 

SUMMARY:  

If approved in their entirety the Budget will: 
 

• Continue to maintain “full-time” Municipal Operations at current staffing levels.  

• Includes a budgeted 4.2% pay increase effective the first pay period in January 2024 for 
all employees in the Miscellaneous, Public Safety, Dispatch, and Management 
Bargaining Units.  

• Continue the independent Planning Consultant arrangement (at approximately 7 hours 
per week with Scott Friend), the Public Works Consultant and Engineering Services 
Agreements (at approximately 19 hours per week), and CPA Services Agreement with 
Roy Seiler on an as-needed basis. 

• Fund the Recreation Program utilizing General Funds for the entire year.   

• $350,000 will be utilized from Measure A to fund Dispatch. These funds are necessary to 
reduce losses to the General Fund. In previous years $250,000 was used to fund 
dispatch. 

• $532,120, $205,469, and $95,344 to Capital Improvement and Replacement Reserve 
transfers from Measure A are proposed to be funded for the future replacement of City 
equipment for the Fire, Police, and Public Works, respectively.  

• $150,000 in funding set aside to support the replacement of the City’s Finance Software 
in a future year. 

• $15,000 in funding to support Code Enforcement clean-up projects. 

• $5,000 to support the Corning Market and $2,500 to support local community-organized 
events. 

• $11,500 in ADA Improvements to City Buildings, the Library and Rodgers Theatre. 

• $100,000 of Ridell Trust Funds will be used to renovate the library. 

• $40,000 for the animal shelter services agreement with the County of Tehama 
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• $250,000 is being rebudgeted for the Downtown Corning Awning Grant Program as 
construction will begin after the new fiscal year. 

• Pre-construction costs for the Recreation Center and City Plaza in the amount of 
$1,115,500. $210,000 of which is being utilized from development impact fees received 
by the City.  

• $1,009,000 in funding for the West Street School Safe Routes to Schools Project. 

• $858,000 in funding for the Olive View School Safe Routes to Schools Project. 

• $61,500 in funding for the replacement of the roof at the Transportation Center which will 
occur after the beginning of the FY 2023/24 fiscal year. 

• $61,500 to replace the roof at the Wastewater Treatment Plant. 

• $106,259 in playground replacements at Northside Park (a portion of this cost may be 
funded by CDBG Program Income). 

 

• The following items identified within the Capital Improvement Program: 
 

Capital Improvement Proposed Funding 

Type Dollar Amount Funding Source 

Taser Lease 15,420 

Measure A Body Camera Lease 15,720 

Patrol Vehicle 87,775 
Police Capital 

Replacement Reserves 

Copy Machine 6,000 

Fire Department Phone System 10,000 

Fire Capital 
Replacement Reserves 

Fire Department Pryatel Annex Flooring 50,000 Measure A 

3 Full Sets of Structural Gear 10,500 

Fire Capital 
Replacement Reserves 

Almond Street/ Fig Street 500,000 Street Funds 

Almond Street -2nd St. through Prune St. 500,000 Street Funds 

City-wide Streets Survey 50,000 Street Funds 

Water Meter Replacement 25,000 

Water Fund/Bond Fire Hydrant Replacement 20,000 

8" Water Main Replacement - Fig Lane 500,000 

Sodium Bisulfite and Sodium 
Hypochlorite Feed System (Gas to Liquid 
Conversion) 290,000 

Sewer Fund 

Well Nos. 2 , 3, 9 and 10 Flow Meter 
Replacements 45,500 

Water Fund 

Council Chambers and Kitchen Flooring 
and IT improvements 50,000 General Fund Reserves 

Library Restroom Remodel 80,000 General Fund Reserves 

Picnic Table Replacement and Bathroom 
Renovation at Woodson Park 102,500 

General Fund Reserves 
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Marquee Replacement at Rodgers 
Theatre 100,000 

Electrical Panels at City Hall 17,000 General Fund Reserves 

Clark Park Parking Lot 250,000 General Fund Reserves 

Airport Papi System Rehabilitation 122,222 

FAA Grant Funds with 
10% Airport Fund 

Match in the amount of 
$12,222 

Runway, Taxiway & Apron Rehab Project 331,000 

FAA Grant Funds with 
10% Airport Fund 

Match in the amount of 
$33,100 

Utility Line Locator 10,000 50% Water, 50% Sewer 

Sewer Line Camera 10,000 Sewer Fund 

Trailer Replacement 10,000 
Public Works Capital 
Replacement Funds 

F350 Truck (Unit 6 replacement) 75,000 

25% Water, 25% 
Sewer, 25% Streets, 
and 25% PW Capital 
Replacement Funds 

Total $3,283,637   
 
 

 
We’ve continued the budget format utilized last year. In the staff report we have included 

many of the charts that were provided last year.  All recommended expenditures are accounted 
for in the budget document and/or described in this staff report.  
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY: 
 

• FY 2023/2024 Total Projected City-wide Revenues (excluding transfers): 
$17,076,854. 

• FY 2023/2024 Total Expenditures (excluding transfers):  $18,976,890. 

• Anticipated General Fund Revenues/Transfers-In and Measure A Revenues will 
total $7,477,000 and $1,450,000, respectively. 

• Anticipated General Fund and Measure A Budgeted Expenditures to be:  
$7,634,347 and $1,554,073, respectively. 

• The proposed budget projects General Fund and Measure A Reserves will 
decrease by $157,347 and $104,073, respectively during FY 2023-2024, as 
indicated in Exhibit A. 

 

BUDGET FORMAT: 
 

The budget document presented has two primary components:  This ”Budget Message” 
staff report with pages marked in lower case Roman Numerals, and the large binder document 
labeled “City of Corning 2023-2024 Budget & Program of Services” with regular page numbers.  
The document should be considered a “Draft” at this time.   
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 Following this budget message is the Table of Contents and the Financial Projections 
Tab.  Use the information under that tab to understand the financial status of the City’s 
important funding sources.   
 

The next two Tabs display the sources and history of the “General Fund” and all “Other 
Fund Revenues”. There is a detailed narrative explaining each revenue source. The Department 
Summaries provide a short history of expenditures in each of the City’s Departments.  Individual 
expenditure plans for each Department are provided for detailed review. 
 

IMPLEMENTING THE PROGRAM OF SERVICE AND ANNUAL BUDGET: 
 

 Staff will present their budget recommendations to the City Council.  Council will also 
listen to the public’s comments and suggestions, and then deliberate and make any changes 
deemed necessary and/or appropriate.   
 

 The City Manager and Accounting Consultant Roy Seiler, CPA will then incorporate 
those changes in a final budget resolution document.  The current schedule anticipates Council 
to work toward completing the budget review in order to adopt the resolution at the June 13, 
2023 regular City Council meeting.  The individual line items of the budget will not be adopted, 
instead the Council will use the resolution to set the budget limits for each of the operating funds 
that support City services.  Staff will then operate within these budget limits to carry out the City 
Council’s adopted Program of Services. 
 

THE BUDGET: 
 

 “Budgeting” is a process to project revenues and then allocate those funds as 
expenditures in order to implement the Council’s desired programs, services, and projects.   
 

 The budget addresses anticipated revenues and expenditures affecting the “General 
Fund” and “Other Funds” that account for water & sewer utilities, airport, street maintenance, 
and maintaining the Transportation Center.  Revenues and expenditures for those “Other 
Funds” are earmarked for specific uses.  That leaves little discretion to the City Council for those 
“Other Funds”.  For that reason, we primarily focus on the General Fund.   
 

The General Fund budget can be viewed in three primary parts:  
 

1. History.  We start with “actual numbers” from the audit at last fiscal year’s end (FY 
2021-2022; ending June 30, 2022).   

 

2. 2022-2023 Projected.  We normally prepare the budget before the current fiscal 
year “closes out”. For this reason, we must “project” what the fund balance will be at 
fiscal year-end (June 30, 2023) based on ten months of data (July through April).  

 

3. Fiscal Year 2023-2024 Budgeted.  We utilize various sources to make projections 
about the “income” or “revenue” we will receive for the next fiscal year. Staff then 
uses those projections to make recommendations about which programs, services 
and projects we can fund and where we expect to be on June 30, 2024. The budget 
proposes the hiring of the following additional positions: 

 

a. Full-Time Maintenance Worker/Meter Reader 
b. Police Officer promoted to Detective 
c. Administration Assistant 

 

 Please refer to the “General Fund Summary and Projections” spreadsheets on the 
following pages.  It details the recent history and projects the current and future balances of the 
General Fund.  
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SUMMARY OF PROPOSED REVENUES AND EXPENDITURES 

FY 2023-2024 
 

REVENUES: 
 

The total City revenues from all sources for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 are projected to be 
$17,076,854, excluding transfers.  City operating income comes from a number of sources 
which are described fully in the Draft Budget Book sections under the Tab “General Fund 
Revenues” and “Other Fund Revenues”.   
 

GENERAL FUND REVENUES (Including Measure A):  
 

We project General Fund Revenues to be $7,634,347 for FY 2023-2024.  That amounts 
to 45% of total projected revenues.  General Fund revenues are largely “discretionary”; meaning 
the City Council can largely decide how these funds are expended.   
 

The revenue sources for the General Fund include the five major categories (sales tax, 
transactions and use tax (Measure A), transient occupancy tax, property tax, motor vehicle in 
lieu and “Other GF Revenues”) shown on the spreadsheet marked “General Fund Revenue 
Projections” (Page 3).  The spreadsheet shows how the fund amounts have varied among the 
recent budget cycles.  The category’s totals are also graphed on Page 2. 
 

“Sales Tax” is a significant component of the General Fund.  See the graph at Page 4 
showing the history of sales tax receipts.   
 

HISTORY, ANALYSIS AND TRENDS: 
 

GENERAL FUND ANALYSIS AND EXPECTATIONS: 
 

As described previously, we focus on the General Fund because it provides the 
discretionary revenue that fund many of the City’s important services and programs. The 
spreadsheet that is the basis of the chart below is included under the Financial Projections Tab 
at page 3 of the Draft Budget document and titled “General Fund Revenue History Projections”. 
The spreadsheet shows the various sources of General Fund revenue for each fiscal year and 
the corresponding amount received.  As you can see in the table below, General Fund revenues 
are anticipated to be about $ 123,600 less than budgeted FY 2022/2023 levels, with 
expenditures decreasing as well by approximately $945,129. This large decrease in 
expenditures from fiscal year 2023/24 as compared to fiscal year 2022/2023 is due largely to 
one-time projects such as the repair of Solano St and the set aside of funds for the replacement 
of the City’s finance software.  
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We are projecting the following: 
 

Funding Type  Revenue Expenditures 

General Fund $7,477,000  $7,634,347  

Measure A $1,450,000  $1,554,073  
 

Due to the importance of the key General Fund Revenues, please see the detailed 
spreadsheets and charts at pages 2, 3, & 4 in the Financial Projections Section. 
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SALES TAX REVENUE:  
 

Sales Tax is the principal component of General Fund Revenues as the chart below 
depicts. Since we rely heavily on sales tax revenue, our fiscal stability can be significantly 
affected by recessionary economic conditions and fuel prices.  Two industry groups (Fuel Sales 
and Auto Sales) typically account for over 65-75% of our sales tax revenues depending on the 
year.  In FY 2021/2022 fuel sales offset decreases in auto sales, which significantly minimized 
the economic impact to the City.  

 

 
 
 

 

 
 

As the chart below depicts, fiscal year 2023/2024 sales tax and Measure A receipts are 
anticipated to total $5,150,000. It is anticipated that sales tax revenues including Measure A will 
be approximately 58% of total General Fund Revenues. A one percent swing in sales tax 
revenue equates to about a $52,000 effect on the General Fund/Measure A.  Volatile fuel prices 
can cause significant swings in sales tax received by the City. HdL, the City’s sales tax 
consultants, expect overall sales tax to decrease by 3% in fiscal year 2023/2024 due to fuel 
prices, inflation, and expected interest rate increases by the Federal Reserve affecting 
transportation and consumption.  
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TRANSIENT OCCUPANCY TAX (TOT): 
 

TOT is a 10% room tax that is collected at the motels in town for stays of less than thirty 
days.  For FY 2023/2024, we project revenue of $550,000 based on current fiscal year revenue. 
First quarter 2023 revenue was significantly down.  
 

PROPERTY TAX: 
 

We are projecting $838,500 for FY 2023/2024 or about a 1% decrease due to inflation 
decreasing property values. 
 

VEHICLE LICENSE FEES: 
 

This is property tax paid by the County Auditor in lieu of Vehicle License Fees.  We 
project to receive $860,000 for FY 2023-2024 due to inflation.  
 

OTHER FUND REVENUES: 
 

The Council has limited discretion regarding “Other Fund” (Non-General Fund) 
Revenues.  These funds are restricted to specific purposes.  Some refer to these as 
“earmarked” funds.  For example, gas taxes must go to street maintenance such as repaving 
projects, and water revenues may be spent only on water-related repairs or improvements, etc.  
The sum of all Other Fund Revenues anticipated for FY 2023-2024 is $8,499,854, which is 
higher than previous years due to increases in grant revenue. Other Fund Revenues make up 
50% of the City’s total revenues. 
 

See the “Financial Projection” Tab following this report.  Under that tab are separate 
spreadsheets for the Street Funds, the Sewer Enterprise and the Water Enterprise beginning on 
page 5.   
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Street Maintenance Funds (please see Page 5) are reliant on the various Gas Taxes 
collected from fuel sales and funds provided via the Tehama County Transportation 
Commission.   
 

Please refer to the Sewer Enterprise Fund spreadsheet (Page 8).  The Council approved 
Resolution No. 07-23-2019-09 on July 23, 2019.  The Resolution implements a series of five 
separate 3.0% annual increases to the Sewer Rates beginning on August 1, 2019 and on July 
1st  each year thereafter. Beginning in FY 2024/2025 it is very likely the City will need to 
increase sewer rates by 5.0%  for a period of at least three years. 
 

Please refer to the Water Enterprise Fund Spreadsheet (Page 10).  In 2018, the City 
implemented a series of five annual 3.5% water rate increases.  As anticipated, consumption 
levels did not return to pre-drought levels. As a result, the City Council adopted Resolution 07-
23-2019-08 approving an additional 3.5% annual increase (a total of 7%) for the next four years 
(through 2023) in order to remain in compliance with its rate covenant requirements. The City 
will need to increase water rates 7.0% in FY 2023/2024 and 5.0% beginning in FY 2024/2025 
for a period of three years at least. 
 

Please note, the Water and Sewer Enterprise budgets presume all water and sewer 
invoices will be paid by account users. This was done previously because of the City’s ability to 
shut-off water allowing it to recoup funds in almost all cases. During the Pandemic the City was 
not able to shut off water. Fortunately, this is no longer the case. Due to grant funding and the 
ability to shut off water, residents are more actively making their monthly payments and paying 
off their bad debt. 
 

There are four items of concern that could result in the City needing to increase water 
and sewer rates beyond the aforementioned approved rate increases: 

1. As residents and businesses conserve water, the City experiences reductions in 
revenue. It is not known whether water consumption will increase as a result of this 
past wet winter. Water consumption has not fully recovered since the last drought. 
The budget proposed assumes no increases or decreases in water consumption. 

2. Additions to personnel will result in the need to increase water rates. 
3. The City needs to install a new City well in the next few years. While there are 

potential grant opportunities available, if the City is not successful, we will need to 
raise water rates beyond what is proposed to support the additional infrastructure.  

4. The City will better understand its capital replacement needs for the water and sewer 
system as it completes the Geographical Information Systems map layer of City 
water and sewer infrastructure. Knowing the age and type of infrastructure in the 
ground will likely increase system costs, but also create greater financial and 
operational sustainability of the system. 

 

EXPENDITURES-HOW THE CITY SPENDS ITS MONEY: 
 

 The Draft Budget document includes budgeted expenditures (excluding transfers) 
totaling $18,976,890. 
 

PERSONNEL COSTS 
Since personnel costs represent on average 75% of general fund expenditures, there 

are little other means to cut expenditures unfortunately. Rising salaries and pension debt, 
otherwise known as the unfunded accrued liability (UAL), continues to be a concern for 
jurisdictions statewide. I will provide a detailed presentation of UAL impacts as part of the 
budget presentation. 
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FUTURE STAFFING NEEDS 
 

As a result of the new recreation center and city plaza and other general staffing needs, in the 
next five years it is anticipated the following additions to staffing will be requested.  
 
 

FY 2023-2024: 
 Police Officer promoted to Detective 
 Administrative Assistant 
 Public Works Maintenance Worker 

Public Works Director, net of current contract 
 

FY 2024-2025 
  

Recreation Coordinator, Full-time 
 Planner, Full-time 

Recreation Assistant 
 

FY 2025-2026 
 Three firefighter positions 
 

I will present at the Budget presentation a general Eight-Year Projection utilizing the following 
assumptions: 

• A 4.0% increase in revenues based on historical averages while taking into 
consideration HdL’s budget predictions.  

• A 5.0% increase in expenditures based on historical averages. 

• Known increases to Unfunded Accrued Liability or to the normal cost rate 

• Does not anticipate a recession 

• Capital Improvement Plan costs are accurate, no extraordinary increases to construction 

• Takes into consideration Public Works capital improvement costs for the marquee at 
Rodgers Theatre, Library restroom remodel, Restroom renovation at Woodson and Yost 
Parks, lighting at Clark Park and Yost Parks, Library HVAC replacement, Finance HVAC 
Replacement. 

• No Strategic Planning Projects 

• Does not include additional operations costs for the Recreation Center and City Plaza 
that could run $100,000 per year 

 

The Eight-Year Projection is somewhat like looking into a crystal ball. It provides a rough 
picture, but I would not bet on its 100% accuracy. Since some of these staffing needs are 
absolutely critical as a result of the new Recreation Center and City Plaza, I recommend the 
City be fiscally conservative until those costs are known. 
 

CURRENT BUDGET MANAGEMENT: 
 

The following bullet points summarize Staff’s recommendations contained in the FY 
2023-2024 Draft Budget and for the future. 
 

• Thanks to Measure A and conservative budgeting by the City Council, the City is in a much 
better financial condition than it has been in a long time. Our General Fund (excluding 
Measure A and ARPA) balance at June 30, 2023 is projected to be $2,729,671 (about 4 
months of budgeted operating expenditures).  

• While considering additions to personnel, it is critical to focus on items deemed important 
during the strategic planning process, including but not limited to, beautification, community 
events, lighting, walkable and ADA friendly streets, and recreation.  

• The City needs to evaluate options to reduce its CalPERS unfunded accrued liability 
pension debt. 
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• Increases in revenue are not quite outpacing increases in expenditures, especially when you 
consider unfunded capital replacement (City buildings, parks) and pension debt. 

• As electric vehicles become commonplace the City can expect to receive less revenue from 
fuel sales. The City needs to invest in economic development to expand its tax base to allow 
it to maintain and expand existing services. 

• The City should continue to fund Capital Improvement at appropriate levels. 

• The City should evaluate its Development Impact Fees and user fees to ensure service 
levels are maintained as residential development occurs and that the general public is not 
paying for services that benefit a single source. 

• The City will need to fund the operations of the Recreation Center once built. While this is an 
additional General Fund expense, recreational programs decrease criminal activity, support 
youth development, and attract further economic development. 

 

SUBSEQUENT YEARS; FY 2024-2025 AND BEYOND: 
 

•    The maintenance and improvement of City infrastructure should remain a priority for the 
City. 

•    Long-term pension obligations and sales tax revenue should remain a concern when 
considering the hiring of additional staffing or other personnel related expenditures. If we 
pay down this debt now, more funds will be available for additional staffing later. 

• We should carefully consider changes that we can undertake to improve the efficiency of our 
service delivery, cost control measures, and increase revenue opportunities. 

• The City should continue to closely monitor the water and sewer funds while exploring grant 
opportunities to fund the construction of a new well. 

 

   



General Fund Measure A ARPA TOTAL

001 002 005

Audit Balance, June 30, 2022 3,424,620$               1,911,093$              1,846,884$              7,182,597$          

2022-2023 ACTUAL

Revenues and Transfers In, After Mid Year Adjustments 7,600,600$               1,355,000$              -$                         8,955,600$          

Estimated Change in Revenues over Projections (150,000)$                 135,000$                 -$                         (15,000)$              

-$                     

Expenditures and Transfers Out, Including Budget 
Modifications (8,585,549)$              (1,548,000)$             (550,000)$                (10,683,549)$       

Estimated Change in Expenditures over Projections 440,000$                  395,000$                 550,000$                 1,385,000$          

Net Change in Fund Balance (694,949)$                 337,000$                 -$                         (357,949)$            

Projected Fund Balance, June 30, 2023 2,729,671$               2,248,093$              1,846,884$              6,824,648$          

2023-2024 Budgeted

Revenues and Transfers In 7,477,000$               1,450,000$              8,927,000$          

Expenditures and Transfers Out (7,634,347)$              (1,554,073)$             (250,000)$                (9,438,420)$         

Net Change in Fund Balance (157,347)$                 (104,073)$                (250,000)$                (511,420)$            

Budgeted Fund Balance, June 30, 2024 2,572,324$               2,144,020$              1,596,884$              6,313,228$          

 Two Year Change in Fund Balance (852,296)                   232,927                   (250,000)                  (869,369)              

AND PROJECTIONS
City of Corning 

Budget Summary

2023-2024

DRAFT

Exhibit "A"
GENERAL FUND SUMMARY

Last updated: 5/30/2023


















































































































































































































































































































































































